Pre-meeting Reports

2nd December 2014
146. Police Report. The Chairman welcomed PCSO Sam Maples, Suffolk Constabulary, who gave members a brief report on the crime statistics for November (attached). There was a consensus that the speeding priority should now be addressed with tickets rather than letters. PCSO Maples would take this back to the Sergeant. Cllr Howard informed the meeting that there was a shortage of places at the local refuges for victims of domestic violence.
147. Mr Barrie Skelcher. Mr Skelcher apologised for his weak voice and the Clerk agreed to read out the talk that Mr Skelcher had prepared on his behalf. A copy of the talk is available on request. After the presentation there were questions. Cllr Howard informed the meeting that European Regulations on Nuclear Safety seemed to be stricter than those being adhered to in the UK as our emergency planning zones did not meet their requirements. Mr Taylor backed this up with a statement from two respected independent bodies (HERCA and WENRA) who he said had also recently concluded that the various planning zones needed to be more extensive. Mr Skelcher stated he did not trust the expertise of the current regulatory bodies but was unable to suggest an independent expert who could be approached to confirm this. He suggested that a University doctorate might consider a study perhaps? There was then a discussion on the possible severity and possible consequences of an unforeseen accident and the possible risk of this happening. It was noted that the SSG would be addressing this issue further at their meeting on Thursday.
148. County Council. Cllr Smith informed the meeting that the County was yet to fully form their budget proposals for next year but that a possible £42m saving was being considered with the Council Tax remaining frozen for a further year too. He updated members on what was being worked up to relieve the flooding at the bottom of Sylvester Road. The two existing soakaways in the east verge would be refreshed with a 3rd soakaway constructed in an appropriate place to back them up. The new soakaway would be quite substantial and require extensive groundworks and engineering. The project should be started by February. The KGA storm drains would also be cleaned out at the same time. He reported that he had used £1,000 from his locality budget to help with the scout hut roof repairs and had attended the Festival of Remembrance and the Alde Valley Presentation Evening in November along with visits to the Fire Station Open Day and Long Shop’s Volunteer Forum. He gave his apologies for the January meeting. Cllr Ginger initiated a discussion on political issues, council tax and proposed cuts before Cllr Last again raised the issue of Leiston students travelling to Suffolk One for various courses and having difficulties with transport. Cllr Smith offered to assist Cllr Last in trying to get more details on who was affected by this. Cllr Ginger heard that Orwell Housing Association had recently pledged to bring Orchard Road up to an adoptable standard and Cllr Mrs Geater asked that the Keep Clear road markings outside the surgery be repainted and possibly enhanced with a yellow box perhaps. Mr Taylor pointed out that he didn’t think the “Bump” sign in Station Road just before the level crossing was close enough to the level crossing.
149. District Council. Cllr Cooper informed the meeting that he had distributed some interesting papers from the Homeless Partnership and a report on affordable housing which had been given to a recent SCDC Council Meeting for members interest. Cllr Ginger reported that he was still awaiting a reply from Cllr Herring with regard to naming roads after past residents as noted in previous minutes.
During the above discussions, the time reaching 7.30pm, it was proposed by Cllr Ginger, seconded by Cllr Hodgson, and agreed, that standing orders be suspended to allow the public part of the meeting to be completed.
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150. Minutes. It was proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Ginger and agreed that the minutes for the meeting of 4th November 2014 be signed as a true record with an amendment from TASK to TASC in minute 131. 
151. Apologies. There were apologies from Cllr Nunn. 
152. Chairman’s Communications. The Chairman distributed a report of his engagements for November. 
153. Declarations of Interest. Cllr Howard in 5,12 and 18 as a member of TASC, CANE and RBL. Cllr Cooper and Cllr Hawkins in all planning matters. Cllr Ginger in 15b (planning), Cllr R Bailey in 9 (Haylings Pond). Cllr D Bailey in 5.
154. Sizewell Emergency Arrangements. Members agreed to bring this item forward on the Agenda and discussed whether there were any actions that the Council wished to take after the presentation by Mr Skelcher. It was proposed by Cllr R Bailey, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed (7 to 2 – Hawkins abstained) to send the transcript of Mr Skelcher’s presentation to the NII for comment.
155. Royal British Legion. Members noted the letter from the president of the Leiston Branch of the RBL which explained why, disappointingly, the march to the Remembrance Service at St Margaret’s Church on Remembrance Sunday had been called off due to the inclement weather. With this year being the more poignant because of it being 100 years since the outbreak of Wold War 1 some residents were upset that the parade did not brave the inclement weather in memoriam. As the parade commander pointed out however, at the time he had made his decision (to inform the road closures etc.) it was raining heavily and with the band having no wet weather gear (and due to perform again later), plus there being a number of very young people in the parade, he decided against marching with the intention of marching back as the weather looked likely to clear. 
156. Highbury Field Footway. The Clerk informed members that the contractors were having some issues with the extremely inclement and wet weather and were waiting for the path to just dry out a little bit before applying the finishing membrane, Type 1 and hogging – work should be complete this week. The lighting would take much longer unfortunately.
157. Pump Track. Members were pleased to award the contract for providing a pump track on the King George Avenue Recreation Ground to DT Leisure for £25,000. The money would come from the play space fund held by SCDC and some from Council Play Space reserves. This was proposed by Cllr Hodgson and seconded by Cllr Howard.
158. High Green Bus Shelter. Members agreed that the new shelter was excellent and also agreed, on a proposition from Cllr Boast seconded by Cllr Howard that a small metal bespoke “ Newport” bench be ordered for the old shelter to add capacity in inclement weather. The cost would be £240.
159. Haylings Pond Meadow. Members noted the proposed work needed to open up the pedestrian entrance to the meadow a bit better and also agreed the new signage layout and the new position for the dog bin.
160. Our Place. The Clerk answered questions on the draft operational plan that the Our Place team had put together and tried to assure members that, despite the language in the plan the Town Council, although sponsoring the programme, was not financially or morally committed in any way although he hoped that members would come to the two meetings later that week to see how the work was progressing. The two meetings would be explore further the provision for post sixteen education and training in Leiston and to discuss care for the elderly and vulnerable in the Town.
161. Fairtrade. Cllr Mrs Nunn reported that the Fairtrade team were supporting the Christmas Fair on 6th December and had decided on dates for their next coffee morning and had arranged a Band Concert during Fairtrade fortnight.
162. Finance.

a) Accounts for payment. It was proposed by Cllr Hodgson, seconded by Cllr Sparrow and agreed that accounts presented in the sum £58,249.33p along with £2,646.42p paid since the last meeting be approved for payment. 
b) Estimates and Precept discussion. The Clerk talked through the various estimates he had predicted for the next two financial years and asked members for further items they would like to see provision made for. Cllr Howard asked for a sum to be provided for audio equipment in the Community Centre and also a sum for the possible employment of additional staff to assist the Council with the increased responsibilities they were taking on.
c) Consideration of reserves and half yearly update. Members noted the six monthly figures for 2014/15 (included as part of the estimates) and also confirmed they were happy with the earmarked reserves and general reserve as they currently stood. This was confirmed on a proposition from Cllr Howard seconded by Cllr Ginger.
The meeting took a break from 8.50 – 9.10pm for refreshment
163. Planning.
a) DC14/3561/FUL Ground floor existing extension extended 2.5m to the side of the house. First floor added to the single storey extension, creating upstairs bathroom and fourth bedroom at 15, Heath View, Leiston. Cllr Cooper and Hawkins abstained.
RECOMMEND APPROVAL

b) DC14/3166/OUT – Application for outline Planning Permission with all matters reserved for redevelopment of the site for 10 dwellings at Abbey View Lodges, 105 Abbey Road, Leiston. Members were adamant that this was contrary to policy and would have an unacceptable impact on the form and structure of that area of the town. The lodges were initially resisted by the Town Council but it was accepted that they were important in supporting tourism in the area. It is believed that they are even more important now and that more effort should be made in marketing and use made of the lodges. This application is speculative and must recognise that the emerging Neighbourhood Plan has made clear provision for a 15 year land supply around the Town of which this site would be considered Greenfield and countryside. Cllr Parker, Hawkins, Cooper and Mrs Geater abstained.
RECOMMEND REFUSAL

c) DC14/3695/FUL – Erection of new eco house with associated landscaping and highways access and comprising integral equine stabling provision on land adjoining Elmwood Nurseries, Leiston. Like the previous application on this site the Town Council will support the decision of the District Council on this proposal as to whether there is enough merit in the design for it to be considered. The main point that must be addressed properly though is the vehicular access to the site which must have clear markings for visitors and tradesmen alike to give way to the cyclepath that comes down the hill at that point. Cllr Hawkins and Cooper abstained.
RECOMMEND APPROVAL

d) EDF proposition for creation of wildlife habitat on Aldhurst Farm. Members briefly noted the current consultation on this project with Cllr Bailey expressing his concern at losing arable land although Cllr Ginger reminded the meeting that the area was once low meadow and marsh. The arable land is still of poor quality.
e) Neighbourhood Plan. The Clerk updated members on the progress of the Neighbourhood Plan which was now going into final draft with formal consultation with the Planning Authority and the County Council taking place this month.
164. County Matters

a) Highways Nothing raised.
165. District Matters. 
a) New HQ. Cllr Cooper confirmed to Cllr Howard that, as far as he was aware, the intention to build a new HQ for SCDC was still active and progressing.
166. Correspondence.

a) Primary School Field. Members noted the update from SCDC with regard to possible disposal of the Primary School Field to Leiston Town Council. There was a brief discussion on what the site could be used for but, in the first instance, the Clerk was asked to get some figures for annual upkeep of the site should members take it on.
b) Leiston Scouts. Members noted the request from the Leiston Scouts for help to repair their roof which needed an investment of £24,000. They had already raised £17,000 but were keen to get the work done as soon as possible due to the very poor state of the premises. Members were sympathetic and, on a proposition from Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr D Bailey it was agreed to grant £400 toward the project.
c) Cinema Car park. Members noted the correspondence from a resident in Central Road asking for the rationale behind granting a permit to park on the Cinema Car Park to a business that has access to the premises. He wondered whether residents could also take advantage of the space as parking was extremely tight in Central Road. The Clerk was asked to explain that the permit came with a lot of restrictions but was granted primarily as it was for daytime only. He was asked to look at the feasibility of extending the arrangement to evenings and overnight.
d) Alde Valley School. Members noted the press release from Alde Valley School giving details of its conversion to an Academy under Bright Tribe on 1st January. Cllr Howard requested that Bright Tribe be invited to meet with and address the Council once they had their feet under the table.
167. Questions to the Chairman. 
a) Cllr R Bailey asked the Chairman if he was sure that both the next items on the Agenda needed to be in Camera. The Clerk explained that the one he was questioning was commercial in confidence rather than staff in confidence 
but judged that it should remain in camera.
It was proposed by Cllr Hawkins and seconded by Cllr Mrs Nunn that, under the Public Bodies Act (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960, the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted. Cllr R Bailey voted against.

168. Personnel. An item of personnel business was resolved and an item of confidential interest was discussed.
There being no more business the meeting finished at 10.12 pm.
Chair                                                                    ---------------------------------------------
Dated                                             
              ------------------------------------------
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